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Council of Governors 

Notes of the Conference Call held on 
Tuesday 17 March 2020, 6.00-6.45 pm 

 
 

Participants by telephone Appointing Organisation / Constituency  

Richard Allen Elected Governor – Kingston RA 

Cllr Rowena Bass Appointed Governor – Royal Borough of Kingston upon Thames RB 

Marilyn Frampton Elected Governor - Merton MF 

Bonnie Green Elected Governor – Richmond BG 

Jonathan Guppy Non-Executive Director JG 

Frances Kitson Elected Governor – Kingston FK 

Cathy Maker Elected Governor- Richmond CM 

Robert Markless Elected Governor - Kingston RM 

Cllr Christine Elmer Appointed Governor - Elmbridge Borough Council  CE 

Prof Peter Tomkins Elected Governor - Rest of Surrey and Greater London PT 

Felicity Merz Elected governor - Wandsworth FM 

Jack Saltman Elected Governor – Elmbridge  JS 

Cllr Margaret Thompson  Appointed Governor – Royal Borough of Kingston upon Thames MT 

Dr Rita Harris Non-Executive Director/Senior Independent Director RH 

Cllr Piers Allen Appointed Governor - London Borough of Richmond PA 

Damien Régent Non-Executive Director DR 

Dame Cathy Warwick Non-Executive Director CW 

Participants present at the 
Hospital 

  

Sian Bates Chairman SB 

Sally Brittain Director of Nursing & Quality SBr 

Jo Farrar Chief Executive JF 

Susan Simpson Director of Corporate Governance SS 

Susan Wheeler Corporate Governance Administrator (minutes) SW 

Apologies   

Dr Nav Chana Non-Executive Director NC 

Sarah Connor Staff Governor – Nursing and Midwifery  SC 

Michelle Deans Elected Governor - Kingston MD 

Dr Julia Gale Appointed Governor – Kingston University JG 

Cllr Drew Heffernan Appointed Governor- Sutton and Merton Borough Councils DHe 

Paul Hide Elected Governor – Sutton  PH 

Dr Naz Jivani Appointed Governor - Kingston CCG NJ 

Jane Keep Elected Governor  Richmond JK 

CJ Kim Elected Governor – Elmbridge  CJK 

Ursula Kingsley Staff Governor – Management and Administrative UK 

Raju Pandya Elected Governor- Kingston RP 

Terry Silverstone Elected governor- Richmond TS 
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1.  Welcome Action 

1.1.  Due to the Covid-19 pandemic, the Council of Governors meeting was cancelled and a 
conference call was held to brief members of the Council of Governors and to explain 
how the Council of Governors and its committees will function in the current situation. 
SB welcomed all Governors who had dialled in and informed them how the meeting was 
going to be structured.  

 

2.  Briefing on Covid-19 Epidemic (Coronavirus)  

2.1.  SBr provided a summary of the recent Covid-19 Staff Briefings which incorporated 
questions previously received from Governors and staff.  This explained the Trust’s 
response plan for Covid-19 and numbers of inpatients (some since discharged) who 
had tested positive.  The Trust continued to follow national guidance, which was 
changing at least daily. 

 

 

2.2.  SBr had received numerous questions regarding staff testing. SBr confirmed that it was 
likely that the Trust would initiate staff testing and was waiting for national guidance on 
this. 

 

2.3.  With regard to the safety of the Trust’s workforce, SBr explained that the Director of 
Workforce continued to work with his team on clarifying arrangements for staff such as 
pregnancy, remote working, childcare, pay and getting enough rest time. An enhanced 
health and wellbeing programme for staff had been put in place for those feeling 
anxious or needing to talk to someone.  

 

2.4.  The Trust had set up Gold and Silver Command, with an escalation process in place. 
SBr assured Committee members that staff were working collaboratively and support 
was being offered in terms of working in close proximity to others.  

 

2.5.  The Trust was conducting a Skills Audit whereby all members of staff would be asked to 
complete a form to identify additional skills that could be utilised e.g. had they been 
registered in the past, did they have specific nursing skills, experience of working with 
ventilated patients or on high dependency units. Once the data was analysed, the Trust 
would explore how to redeploy some staff to areas where they would be needed. 
Additional training and updates had been put in place, particularly for those working with 
high dependency patients.  

 

2.6.  The Trust had changed its Visiting Policy to restrict most patients to receiving one visitor 
at a time. However, it was agreed that a visitor could accompany a carer but would be 
asked to wait outside the ward. There was a restriction on children visiting. New 
national guidance stipulated no child visitors under the age of 12; SBr was reviewing 
evidence around this.  

 

2.7.  The Trust was following national guidance on the use of Personal Protective Equipment 
(PPE), and this was a matter discussed daily at staff briefings. SBr confirmed that there 
was a robust support process in place across South-West London for exchanging and 
lending equipment. SBr confirmed that full PPE was only needed for staff working in ITU 
and for anyone taking an aerosol-generating procedure.  

 

2.8.  All volunteers at the Trust had been screened. It was expected that approximately 20 
remaining volunteers would still wish to volunteer. The Trust was looking at the different 
roles for them and identifying which were critical e.g. ward liaison, drivers, shopping and 
helping with ward mobile telephones. 

 

2.9.  A question had been asked about policy for treatment of over patients aged 70+ and 
SBr confirmed that the Trust was treating every patient with parity as usual, i.e. using 
the best-interest decision making protocol.  

SBr opened the floor for any additional questions from the Governors. 

 

2.10.  MT – was there a shortage of PPE in the Trust?  

SBr gave assurance that there was no shortage of PPE in the Trust and supplies were 
being checked daily.  
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2.11.  BG – what was the position on cancer outpatient appointments?  

SBr responded that that there was no change and that the Trust was continuing with all 
cancer and emergency appointments and whatever else they required. 

 

2.12.  RM – has the Trust enough ventilators in stock?  

SBr confirmed that a stock-count of ventilators was currently taking place but she did 
not have the information to hand. The Trust was making provision to use all of the 
available ventilators throughout the hospital. SBr also gave assurance that all 
equipment and ventilators were being checked to ensure they were up to date and 
serviced. Further to new national guidance on ventilators, JF confirmed that he had had 
a conference call regarding this with London Chief Executives. The request was for 
local providers to do what they could to maximise the amount of space available and to 
capitalise on the number of staff trained to operate ventilator equipment. The 
procurement and supply of ventilator equipment was a matter that was being taken 
forward at a national level.  

 

2.13.  FK – would the Governors be able to have access to the daily Staff Briefings?  

ACTION – JF would investigate this with the Head of Communications.  

 

JF 

2.14.  Medical Director Recruitment 

JF explained that the Medical Director appointment process had been put on hold for 
the time being.  It would have culminated in panel and stakeholder events in early April 
2020 and that was untenable at the current time.  Amira Girgis, the Trust’s Deputy 
Medical Director, would be stepping up to Acting Medical Director. The Trust would 
review the situation in 3 months’ time.  

 

2.15.  RA – were there any thoughts on asking the current Medical Director to stay? 

JF confirmed the Trust was carrying out some work to look at recently retired staff to 
see if they could help support the Trust at this time and JKW had expressed her 
commitment to working with the hospital in this capacity. SB gave assurance to the 
Committee that the Deputy Medical Director was an experienced intensivist and 
therefore was perfectly positioned to carry out the Medical Director role in current 
circumstances.   

 

2.16.  MT – as patients were being discharged quickly and efficiently, would the Trust 
be following up on vulnerable patients to ensure they had adequate community 
care? 

JF confirmed that national guidance had been published on 17 March which stated that 
hospitals needed to free up the maximum amount of inpatient critical care capacity. 
There was clearly a fundamental role for both community providers and social care to 
play. JF was due to speak with Community Care and Local Authority providers on 
18 March to work through the response. The Trust needed to move at pace and scale to 
discharge those patients who are safe to do so, and it would work with Community Care 
in the best way possible to ensure that they had the right community support. SB 
confirmed that the work in each of the Boroughs that the Trust worked with, including 
East Elmbridge, would be critical in terms of partnership working, both with the statutory 
agencies and the voluntary sector.  
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2.17.  RB – would elderly patients be routinely tested before discharge to care homes?  

SBr confirmed that the Trust was working as much as possible with the national and 
local team to reduce the volume of patients coming in from care homes / nursing 
homes. The Trust had set up an Impact Team, including a dedicated phone line to give 
additional support and advice for patients remaining at the care home. Elderly patients 
admitted to the Trust with no Covid-19 symptoms would not be tested for the virus 
before being discharged. Patients from a care home with Covid-19 symptoms would be 
tested before discharge. Patients who were ready for discharge and were waiting for 
swab results would be sent home.  

 

2.18.  BG – had the public been acting responsibly in terms of attendance at A&E?   

SBr confirmed that the public had been demonstrating a huge positive change in 
behaviour.  

 

2.19.  MF – are patients with non-urgent outpatient appointments being contacted via 
telephone call?  

SBr confirmed that all patients were being triaged. For those with a routine appointment, 
communication would be conducted over the phone. For those patients that still needed 
to come in to the hospital, some face to face contact was currently being provided 
where it was considered absolutely necessary. 

 

2.20.  CM attempted to give her perspective on voluntary sector support but could not be 
heard clearly. 

 

FUTURE ARRANGEMENTS FOR THE COUNCIL OF GOVERNOR MEETINGS 

3.  SB confirmed that the Governors Quality Scrutiny Committee meeting had been 
cancelled. Dates for future meetings would be reviewed, including the next CoG 
meeting in July 2020, would be reviewed nearer the time. SB assured the Committee 
that members would be communicated with in an appropriate way.  

 

 GOVERNANCE  

4. Elections of Lead and Deputy Governor  

4.1 SB confirmed that, following circulation of the Lead Governor job description by SS to 
Committee members, comments had been received and these had been shared with 
the Task & Finish Group. The majority of members of the Task & Finish Group had felt 
that the role description needed no further change and therefore the original 
recommendation stood as presented in the papers. SB invited any other members who 
had not previously commented to voice any new comments. RA reiterated comments 
he had previously sent in writing and SB confirmed these had already been taken into 
consideration by the Task & Finish Group.  

 

4.2 PT voiced his disappointment that his suggestion had not been reflected in the final 
draft and would be raising his objections at a future date. 

 

4.3 BG asked if there needed to be more clarity regarding the purpose of meetings between 
the Lead Governor, the Chair and SS. SS stated that this matter was discussed at the 
Task & Finish Group and it was felt that the Lead Governor should decide how to 
handle their communication with the Chair and thereafter report back to the Governors. 
SB stated that the Task & Finish Group did not want to determine the ‘hows’, rather they 
wanted to describe what the roles and responsibilities were for the Lead Governor to 
allow for some development of the ‘how’. 

 

4.3 SS informed the Committee that the next step was to set up an online vote for the 
Committee to approve the job description and it would be a yes or no choice. This 
survey would be in place by the end of the week so that the matter could be resolved in 
order to launch nominations for the election of the Lead Governor from Monday 
23 March 2020. SB confirmed that the timetable for the election of the Lead Governor 
was exactly the same as previously but it would a few days shorter for submissions of 
interest for nominations. All agreed with this proposal.   
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5. TASK AND FINISH GROUP REPORT  

5.1 SB commented that she felt that the Task & Finish Group was a great success and 
should be viewed as a model for progressing business going forward.  

 

6. TRUST CONSTITUTION  

6.1 SB assured governors that no decisions would be taken on changing the numbers of 
governors on the Council without discussion at a meeting. The intention was to canvass 
views for discussion at a future date. 

 

6.2 RA asked if agreement on the matter had to be resolved in time for the next CoG 
meeting and for the elections in the autumn. SS assured RA that further discussions 
would take place at the next CoG meeting (date to be confirmed). The intention was to 
have this resolved in time for the AGM in September 2020 if possible. SB reminded the 
governors that this issue came out of the survey where there was a percentage of 
Governors who felt that the CoG was too large. A decision did not have to be taken at 
all. SB stated that currently she could not guarantee that the next CoG meeting, or in 
fact the AGM, would take place face to face.  

 

7. ANY OTHER BUSINESS  

7.1 SB confirmed that there would be no public or Governor attendance at the next Board 
meeting and it would have to be decided whether some of the staff and some of the 
Non-Executives would join the meeting remotely. All that could be guaranteed was that 
the meeting was to be conducted and the Trust would share a recording or a video of 
the meeting. Minutes would be taken and published on the Trust website. For the 
foreseeable future, the Trust would only be concentrating on business-critical work. 

 

7.2 FK enquired about the Trust’s lack of online streaming and SS confirmed that the 
reason behind this was the bandwidth which was currently being absorbed by clinical 
work. 

 

7.3 Regarding the Covid-19 epidemic, SB stated that whilst staff at the Trust were stepping 
up to the mark, it was a time of uncertainty in uncharted territory and the Trust would be 
focussing on the patients in our care and keeping staff safe. SB assured the Governors 
that they would be kept up to date on the Trust’s response to the coronavirus crisis. 

 

7.4 RA wanted to pass on his gratitude to the Chair and the Trust for the good work they 
are doing in light of the current challenging times. There was unanimous agreement 
from the Governors.  

 

7.5 PT commented that CoG papers should be sent to members in advance of the meeting 
on a timely basis. SB commented that in light of the current crisis, she could not 
guarantee that papers would be sent out on time. However, she highlighted that she 
could be contacted at any time by email should any Governor have a query or concern.  
The Task & Finish Group had proposed that an ‘Issues Log’ be created and this was to 
be introduced shortly.  SB explained that every effort would be made to respond to each 
question with a brief response and the log would be circulated monthly.  

 

 


